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DPPOA Office - 401 Lake Drive
Final
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Board Members present:  Gary Heal, Amy Rispin, Max Munger, John McCall, Duane Heidemann, Dan Mathias (by phone), Dale Maxwell and Dennis Baker

Board Members not present:  Tricia Powell

Staff present:  Rhea Webster

Guests:  Property owners present:  Maria Miller

Gary Heal, President of the Board of Directors for the Drum Point Property Owners' Association (DPPOA), called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  He stated that Robert’s Rules of Order govern this meeting and reminded Board members and guests not to speak until recognized by the Chair.  He then announced that the format of the agenda has been changed in order to allow for the Public Comment period to take place at the beginning of the meeting.  This will allow residents to comment on agenda items prior to the Board discussing those items so that their ideas can be taken into consideration.

Public Comment:  Maria Miller commented on possible dates for the upcoming Public Hearing for the next Special Tax District [The Board of County Commissioners schedules the hearing].  Ms. Miller also asked about shoulder re-grading that might be scheduled and commented on the recent paving of a portion of Harbor Drive.

Rhea was asked to give the office update.

Office Update:  Rhea Webster reported the following:

1. An analysis of the recently received tax assessments showed the following:  The current assessed value of the 47 lots owned, including this building is $312,700 (previously assessed at $372,560 - a decrease of $59,860).  The current assessed value of this building is $152,100 (previously assessed at $177,010 - a decrease of $24,910).
2. $18,762.09 was received from County-held STD funds for reimbursement of General Operating expenses for the fourth quarter of 2011.
3. 10 contractors were sent 1099’s for the 2011 tax year.
4. The grass mowing contract has been in place for two seasons.  A proposal was received from another local contractor with an overall cost higher than the current contractor.  John McCall made a motion to “continue with the present contractor.”  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.
5. Denison’s Landscaping sent a contract for the upcoming season’s bush hogging of rights of way.  The per cut price remained at $2,700.  After discussion, Duane Heidemann made a motion to “accept the proposal from Denison Landscaping with an appointment to be made with the contractor to discuss any problem areas within the community.”  The motion was seconded and passed by a margin of seven in favor and one abstention (Amy Rispin).
6. Statements for Covenant fees and dues were mailed 2/8/2012 - payments are being received and are being posted.
7. The following meeting dates for the 2012 General Membership meetings are available at the Club:  10:00 a.m. March 31st - confirmed, 7:30 p.m. June 13th or 20th, 7:30 p.m. September 12th or 19th and 10:00 a.m. December 1st.  These options will be sent to the Board via e-mail so that meeting dates can be scheduled.  Fran Borsh will be contacted to determine if the Club is able to offer a discount on the cost.
8. In an effort to increase communication with owners, the DPPOA now has a Facebook page.




Dennis Baker made a motion to accept the minutes from the January 3, 2012 meeting (previously distributed via e-mail to the Board).  The motion was seconded, and the minutes from that meeting were approved unanimously as written.

President’s Remarks – Gary Heal remarked on the changes to the STD Petition requested by John Norris, Calvert County Attorney (see discussion below, under old business).  Mr. Heal stated also that a group of property owners had presented their own petition and budget to the Board of County Commissioners during the Public Comment period of a recent Commissioners’ meeting.  During that presentation, remarks were made by the presenters concerning how the DPPOA Board of Directors developed the official STD Petition.  Charges made against this Board were without merit.

Board Roundtable:

Max Munger stated he has been attending meetings of the Lusby Business Association.  Discussion at the meetings centers on the recent changes to signage requirements along County roads.  He is also working with AARP as a tax preparer and encouraged Board members to spread the word about this free service to seniors.

Dale Maxwell commented about what appeared to be mud in the shoulders along Mills Creek Drive.  According to Jeff MacDonald, Project Inspector for the DPPOA, the issue was resolved with the installation of RC-6 along the right of way.  RC-6 is made of recycled concrete which becomes a nearly solid surface once it has had time to settle. 

Committee Reports

Operations:  Jeff MacDonald, Project Inspector for the DPPOA, reported:

1. Work on Mills Creek Drive was broken into two phases.  Phase I consisted of the installation of a pipe under the road.  This phase is complete.  Phase II will be done when the weather is warmer and the local asphalt plants have reopened.  Waiting to pave the area will also allow time for material to consolidate around the pipe.
2. The paving of Harbor and Deer Drives is also complete, and the invoice has been received from Great Mills Trading Post.  
a. Due to more significant deterioration of Deer Drive than previously thought, a modification was made to the scope of work.  Rather than employing the re-milling and overlay of the areas in questions, a fabric cloth was laid down prior to overlay of the surface.  
b. Terry Carlson, the Director of Calvert County Public Works, was consulted and agreed the fabric is a better option than re-milling.  The fabric does not allow the alligatoring to resurface.  Harbor Drive was included in this change.
c. With the change in the scope of work, the final cost of the project increased by $3,598 (from $38,032.00 to $41,640.51).  The amount budgeted for the project was $40,000.
d. After discussion, John McCall made a motion to, “approve the invoice as submitted.”  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.




Treasurer:  The Profit and Loss Statement and Balance Sheet were distributed.  Max Munger reported:

1. The Road Bond account shows a balance of $32,000.  The bonds on record should be reviewed (Rhea stated that she has conducted a review, and she and John McCall will be going on site to some of the properties to determine if a refund is in order).
2. The amount held by the County on behalf of the STD is approximately $255,000.
3. The outstanding balance on the mortgage for this building is $11,000.
4. There are two outstanding Capital Expense invoices for which payment authorization must now be requested from County-held STD funds.
a. $3,622.50 - Phase I of the above referenced work on Mills Creek Drive, including 15% for Project Inspector, see Item 1 under Operations
b. $46,648, including 12% for Project Inspector for Deer and Harbor Drives - see Item 2 under Operations

Environmental Committee:  Amy Rispin reported the following:

1. The Federal Government is doing extensive monitoring of bodies of water, mostly lakes around the Country, in order to gather information for a database for long-term following of pollution control. 
a. Lake Vista was chosen at random from among likely lakes that would qualify.  An e-mail was received two weeks ago from Ron Klauda with the MD Department of Natural Resources.  Mr. Klauda was tasked with the evaluation of the State lakes chosen at random by the Federal Government.  He asked to evaluate Lake Vista to determine if it is an appropriate lake for this extensive monitoring with the information to be put into a database.
b. Sediment cores, rather than fish, will be monitored for levels of mercury.
c. John McCall met with Mr. Klauda on Saturday, the 11th of February so that samples could be collected from Lake Vista.
d. The information that is gathered will help keep us informed about levels of mercury and pollution from septic and runoff.
2. The County is working diligently to keep communities such as Drum Point informed of programs that may be of benefit.
3. Chesapeake Bay Trust Grant Program - According to information received yesterday from Dave Brownlee of the Calvert County Department of Planning and Zoning, the deadline to register for a grant program which promotes the installation of “living shorelines” is Friday, February 17, 2012.  Although there may be properties along Leason Cove which may qualify for such a grant, this deadline does not allow for time to register.





Planning Committee:  Gary Heal reported the following:

1. The Planning Committee has held two meetings since the last Board meeting [both were announced on the DPPOA website].  The purpose of those meetings was to formulate a plan to help engage the community and understand the effect of negative statements and actions by property owners.  Recommendations by the Committee include:
a. Have signs, in support of the Board STD Petition, created and posted on DPPOA property and on others’ properties who so desire.  John McCall made a motion to purchase signs at a cost not to exceed $500.  The motion was seconded for discussion and failed by a margin of four in favor (Gary Heal, John McCall, Max Munger and Dan Mathias) and four against (Amy Rispin, Dale Maxwell, Duane Heidemann and Dennis Baker).  
b. Develop a plan and go door to door to explain the purpose of the STD Petition request and engage members of the community.
c. Ask that property owners who support the Board’s position compose and send letters and -mails and make phone calls to the County Commissioners to make their wishes known.
d. After discussion, a decision was made to finalize a plan at a Special Meeting of the Board to be held at 7:30 p.m. on Tuesday, February 21st.  
2. The Planning Committee also discussed the possibility of sending additional information to the County to accompany the response to the County Attorney’s request for an amended Resolution page and clarification of the DPPOA attorney’s opinion that the DPPOA does qualify as an HOA.  A draft of the letter was distributed.  After review of the draft letter, John McCall made a motion to, “allow the officers of the DPPOA Board to compose a final cover letter to be sent with the amended Resolution.  The purpose of the cover letter is to present the facts to the Board of County Commissioners.”  The motion was seconded and passed by a margin of seven in favor and one opposed (Dennis Baker).

Old Business

Amended STD Petition Resolution:  The newly amended Resolution was read aloud for the benefit of Dan Mathias (present by phone).  After discussion, John McCall made a motion to accept the newly amended Resolution.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.

New Business

Spring Clean-up Day:  The 2012 Spring Cleanup Day has been scheduled for April 7th.  There is a question as to whether this is an appropriate use of DPPOA funds.  There have been abuses in recent years with people throwing in building materials, garbage etc.  There is a need for more participation by Board members.  In addition to the announcement in the newsletter and on the website, a large sign can be made listing what can be put into the dumpsters.  A motion was made by Max Munger to, “continue with the cleanup day.”  The motion was seconded and passed by a margin of six in favor and two against (Gary Heal and John McCall).

With no further business to discuss, John McCall made a motion to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss matters pertaining to employees and personnel.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.
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